
but this is of limited applicabili
ty to the archaeological record 
because no causal relationship has 
been identified. Nunamiut marrow
cracking also leaves clear impact 
scars on bones, but the possibility 
of achieving a similar effect with 
other potential agents of (post-) 
depositional mechanical fracture 
has not been ruled out. Binford's 
detailed account of the social and 
economi c contexts of different 
skinning, butchering, filleting and 
marrow-cracking tactics, however, 
is fascinating and suggests fruit
ful avenues for further research. 

The climax of the book (chap
ter 6) is Binford's new look at 
Olduvai Gorge and at Isaac's idea 
that animal bones found on living 
floors are evidence for food-shar
ing at the home bases of early 
hominids. In fact there is little 
information yet as to how many of 
these bones bear the tell-tale cut 
marks of stone tools, and Binford 
argues powerfully, from Mary 
Leakey•s own descriptions, that 
most of the Olduvai 'living floors• 
are of low resolution (they were 
deposited under variable condi
tions) and/or integrity (their con
tents derive from a variety of 
agents). In other words, the asso
ciation of tools and bones probably 
means little, and home bases and 
food-sharing are just modern myths. 

In view of his own cautionary 
remarks, Binford might have been 
expected to close on this negative 
note. Instead he valiantly recon
structs the anatomical composition 
of the Olduvai fauna! assemblages 
and contrasts them with models, 
derived from his control collec
tions, for destruction and trans
port by carnivores. Only part of 
the variability in the Olduvai 
assemblages can immediately be ex
plained in terms of these models 
and so be eliminated. Binford 
argues that some of the rema1n1ng 
variability can be referred to 
hominid behaviour -- specifically 
to marrow extraction from carcases 
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already s cavenged and abandoned by 
carnivores. This attractive story 
fits with the importance of h8ll1ller
stones in early level s at Olduvai 
(p. 281), but marrow-cracking was 
probably the weakest part of 
Binford's middle-range research, 
and i n his lengthy analysis of 
anatomical composition, the 'fit 
between data and expectations is 
frequently poor. Moreover, Binford 
fails to demonstrate that the re
maining variability in these assem
blages of low integrity and resolu
tion could not be explai ned by some 
combination of several separate 
episodes of carnivore destruction 
and transport. Post-depositional 
sorting of the material, poor re
covery and several transformations 
of the raw data are powerful a lter 
native sources of variability. 
But, if Binford's Lower Pleistocene 
marrow-crackers eventually become 
just another modern myth because of 
the rigorous application of middle
range research to the archae
ological record, then Bones will 
have done i t s job. ~~-
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Symbols in Action argues that 
material 1tem's""a~ symbols to 
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"actively justify the actions and 
intentions of human groups" (p. 
36). Building on bodies of thought 
from structuralism, Marxism and 
critical- social theory, Ian Hodder 
musters evidence and arguments to 
demonstrate that the material world 
is actively constituted and mean
ingful, a view contradicting the 
more traditional perspective that 
material culture passively reflects 
prehistoric behaviour. Consciously 
and unconsciously, in the mundane 
and in the decorative, Hodder's 
social actors manipulate their 
material world in order to affect 
social outcomes, forge and collapse 
ethnic boundaries, permit and sup
press social dominance, legitimate 
and expose power. The case is 
clearly argued and logically devel
oped, starting with empirical 
ethnoarchaeological examples, 
refining a set of generalised 
observations, and concluding with 
archaeological implications and 
applications. Yet Hodder makes 
clear that we cannot use the fact 
of material symbols' manip~lation 
to derive simple universal re
lationships between social proces 
ses and material symbols; in fact, 
readers are frequently cautioned 
not to assume " deterministic 
and direct links between status and 
material symbols" (p . 121), that 
"Different groups manipulate mat
erial cul t ure boundari e s in dif
ferent ways depend ing on the social 
context, the economic s trategi es 
chosen, the particular hi s tory of 
the socio- economi c relations, and 
the particular hi s tory of the cul
tural traits" (p. 104). 

Both of Hodder' s me ss ages wi l l 
be attract i ve to archaeologi s ts not 
unalterably co1T111itted, historically 
or emotionally, to Flannery•s 'law
and- order' archaeology, or to sys
tems theory. Aft er all, where the 
New Archaeology made us think we 
had to control all time and space , 
Hodder is now encouraging the very 
parochial and particularistic study 
of geographic and temporal areas 
that the specialised infra- struc-

ture of our discipline is best 
suited to. As well, his view 
charges the everyday archaeological 
artefact with new 1 ife, investing 
each sherd and flake with social 
power and a new significance. But, 
despite this level of intellectual 
scintillation, we must ask: (1) Has 
Hodder adequately demonstrated the 
veracity of his views on material 
culture roles in society? and (2) 
Will it be significant, or even 
useful, for anthropological (and 
more particularly, for archaeologi
cal) study to frame our inquiries 
in these terms? 

Sadly, Symbols in Action is 
seriously flawed on ~o~hese 
counts. While the depiction of an 
active material-social interdepen
dence could be a major theoretical 
contribution, many aspects of 
Hodder's specific analyses are 
weak. For instance, it is never 
explained how the pa r ticular 
ethnoarchaeological observations · on 
specific material culture items 
were constituted: sample sizes and 
designs are inconspicuous or ab
sent, and we have no idea why one 
set of measur ements, as opposed to 
any other set, was taken. In fact, 
we are offered no basis for observ
ing some sets of items in 
preference to others: why calabash 
designs and not earring motifs? Why 
hearth position and not hearth form 
or hearth si ze? Here, the ethno
archaeologi cal approach, as well a s 
claims to be dealing with 'meaning' 
are under-played, for here we would 
want to know what the informants 
themselves saw as the critical 
material constituent s of their own 
e thni c ity. If we are convinced that 
material culture is actively and 
meaningfully manipulated, it is 
more from Hodder's as sertions, 
coupled with an intuitive recogni 
tion of these processes at work, 
than from a clear demonstration of 
these processes in Hodder•s 
studies. 

Hodder's repeated warnings 
against material culture generalis-

ations in studying symbolic mean
ings raise several apparent con
tradictions. Ethnic boundaries in
tensify under conditions of in
creased resource competition ••• but 
not always. Females demonstrate 
more conformity in material culture 
than males ... sometimes. It is a 
fine balance that Hodder must main
tain as he convinces us, on one 
hand, that meaning is contextually 
and specifically determined, not to 
be generalised from one setting to 
another, while at the same time he 
conducts ethnoarchaeological re
search, which perforce must assume 
at least some analogical correspon
dences to hold through time. Why, 
after all, was all the research 
done in Afric~ If meaning must be 
constituted case by case, the en
ti re structure of Symbols in Action 
appears curious: many illustrative 
examples clearly shedding light on 
something general, rather than a 
single in-depth ethnographic recon
struction of meanings within one 
context. What is the larger mes
sage, if meanings can't be gen
eralised? Is it nothing but a long 
and elaborate cautionary tale, tel
ling us only that life is indeed 
complex? Ultimately, we are left 
wondering whether these ideas could 
actually motivate prehistoric re
search. The slim, sparse treatment 
of the Orkney example convinces us 
neither that meanings are uniquely 
constituted (in fact, this inter
pretation leans in the other direc
tion, suggesting highly general 
structural principles at work: op
positions, syrrmetries, etc.) nor 
that prehistoric research can ex
pose any cultural meanings at all. 

The many reviews that Symbols 
in Action has already received 
suggest tha t consensus is all but 
formulated on this highly visible 
volume: here is a strikingly new 
paradigm , cleverly proposed and 
clearly presented, but inadequately 
supported. Again and again, we hear 
that it is highly provocative and 
~er!a!n to arouse much controversy, 
1nv1t1ng us to specu late, then, why 
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the controversial issues in t~e 
book are so assiduously avoided, 
and the provocations dismissed. If 
Hod?er's boo~ deserves lofty 
praise, and 1n many regards it 
does, this is not because the book 
is flawlessly executed. Indeed, the 
fact that the book is fairly rid7 
dled with flaws and inconsistencies 
may even contribute to its attract
iveness; here is the design for a 
significant and exciting departure 
from the systemic functionalism of 
the 1960s, but one which still 
invites our own sympathetic contri
butions to make it operational. 
Moreover, the consistent refusal of 
reviewers to voice highly critical 
or extreme opinions on its contents 
suggests that the book is somehow 
protected by an unspoken sancti
moniousness, as though it is more 
than what it simply appears to be. 
It does not seem far-fetched, then, 
to cast Hodder's book itself as a 
symbol in action, a boundary
producing ideological flag, which 
will greatly contribute to defining 
the direction of archaeology in the 
1980s. 

* * * 
IAN IK>DDER, The Present Past: An 
Introduction to Anthropo~ for 
Archaeologists. B.T. Batsford, 
Ltd., London, 1982. 239pp. £14.95 
(Hard) ISBN 0-7134-2527-X, £8 .95 
(Soft) ISBN 0- 7134-2493-1. 

Reviewed by Valerie Pinsky 

The Present Past i s an am
bitio~ book whos~o main ob
jectives should be considered from 
two different points of view. On 
one level, the book attempts to 
introduce the non- specinlist reader 
to the central issues involved in 
the archaeological interpretation 
of material culture, by means of a 
critical review of the use of 
ethnographic analogies. Ethno
graphic data from a variety of 
sources, including the author's own 
e thnoarchaeological fi e ldwork, are 
marshal led in order to assess the 


